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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at its June meeting
May 11, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Leslie Goller (Chair), Daniel Henry, Karen Nuland, John Libby, Toni Alfred
Excused: Scott Wiley
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairwoman Goller called the meeting to order at 3:03 p.m. with a quorum present.
Approval of Minutes
The approval of the minutes of the March 9, 2016 meeting was deferred to the next meeting to allow staff to listen to the recording of that meeting to clarify a statement by Ms. Goller about the deadline to turn in a signature on an absentee ballot that was not signed when originally returned.  Chairwoman Goller questioned a statement in the April 13, 2016 by Mr. Libby that young people pre-registered to vote but not yet age 18 are eligible to work as poll workers.
Motion (Goller): the Election Advisory Panel petitions the Supervisor of Elections to refuse to make further use of the poll manager reported in the April 2016 EAP minutes to have attempted to get a voter to change her party affiliation when she attempted to change her address at the polling place on the Presidential primary day - approved 4-0-1 (Libby abstained).

Ms. Goller also expressed the hope that the rover reported to have worn a hat with a slogan associated with one of the candidates into polling places during the Presidential primary in March would not be used at further elections. The group discussed the statement in the minutes about young people who are pre-registered to vote but are still under age 18 being allowed to work as poll workers and Ms. Goller expressed extreme reservations about having people who have never voted themselves working at the polls.
Motion: approve the minutes of the April 13, 2016 minutes as presented – approved 5-0.

Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor’s Office gave the Supervisor of Elections’ report. Regarding the corruption of the EVID (electronic poll book) data at the Presidential primary because of a software problem with the memory sticks on which data is transported, Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan and his staff have met with the vendor and a software fix has been developed that will prevent the problem in the future. The SOE will continue to print paper voter registers for polling places as a backup precaution.
Regarding the rover wearing the candidate-associated slogan hat, the decision on his future use by the SOE will rest with Robert Phillips who oversees the rover program. The decision on his future employment will be made after the poll worker training program for the next election is completed and worker needs are determined. In response to a question from Daniel Henry, Mr. Libby reported that the SOE’s human resources system can produce very detailed information about the age, gender, party affiliation, race and residence of poll workers down to the precinct level. Mr. Henry is interested in knowing which precincts appear that they will need replacement personnel in the near future. Mr. Libby said that poll worker recruitment, particularly of workers younger than retirement age, is an on-going challenge and is being actively pursued. Richard Clark, in charge of the SOE recruitment effort, has worked with several local colleges and high schools to recruit younger people interested in being poll workers. 
Ms. Goller suggested that a policy be adopted to require poll managers to call all their precinct workers on the day prior to election day to determine their attendance and report their results to the central office.

Poll worker training starts June 6th and registration is open on the SOE web site. Training will be completed by the end of July. Training classes for the November general election will begin in September. The voting machines are being cleaned and repaired following the March primary. Paper ballots will be pre-printed for the August election in various styles as required by electoral districts. Ballots will continue to be printed on demand at early voting sites.
In response to a question from Ms. Goller about whether the SOE has investigated whether there is any legal ramification of write-in candidates filing to run in partisan primaries for the presumed purpose of closing the primary to voters of the other party, Mr. Libby said that the SOE follows the letter of the state law and has no enforcement power to prevent the practice. Ms. Goller suggested that the state SOE’s association should lobby the Florida Legislature to change the state law to rein in the practice, at least by requiring the write-in candidate to pay the same filing fee as any other candidate. A case reported this week in the media will disenfranchise all registered Democrats who would have been able to vote in the Fourth Judicial Circuit State Attorney’s race if the unopposed Republican incumbent had not been challenged at the last minute by a write-in candidate.
The SOE staff has begun working on the new state Senate and Congressional districts based on the current status of legal appeals on the 4th Congressional district and new voter registration cards will be sent out in advance of the August primary election. At some point the SOE, for the sake of practicality, will have to mail the cards and use the lines as currently set by the Florida Supreme Court regardless of whether the U.S. Supreme Court rules on Congresswoman Brown’s appeal or not.
Election of officers
The election will take place at the next meeting; staff was requested to highlight in the meeting notice for the June meeting that the election will take place then so that all members are aware.
Public Comment

Ray Alfred asked if the SOE provides electoral operations assistance at the Democratic Party caucus which elects delegates to the Democratic national convention. Mr. Libby said that he had advised Mr. Alfred to contact Supervisor Hogan directly and had no knowledge about what decision may have been made after that. He understands that there is a cost to the SOE to provide such voting assistance to groups that may wish to utilize the office’s equipment and expertise to hold an election for their group. The SOE’s research shows that outside groups in the past have requested assistance and have been billed for services provided, some of which have not been paid. Mr. Libby reported that there is no standard fee for these types of contract services. Mr. Alfred urged that the SOE adopt a standard fee schedule and have a formal policy regarding contract use of SOE resources by organizations.
Motion (Goller): recommend that a cost study be done by the SOE and that a standard itemized cost list for various services be developed for organizations and entities that want to contract for SOE services – approved 4-0-1 (Libby abstains).

Mr. Alfred urged the SOE staff to reiterate at each training session for poll workers what conduct is and is not permitted in and around polling places. Mr. Libby pointed out the difference between poll workers and poll watchers; poll workers are employees of the SOE, poll watchers are provided by the parties or campaign organizations and operate by a different set of rules. He agreed with the earlier suggestion that all poll workers be called immediately prior to an election day to ensure that they are planning to work as scheduled. Mr. Alfred questioned if voters affected by the changed Congressional district and State Senate districts would get any more explanation about their new district than just receiving a voter registration card with a new district number. Ms. Goller urged that poll workers be trained to explain to voters about the redistricting and its impact on their district, particularly those who are long accustomed to voting for Congresswoman Brown and Congressman Crenshaw and will not find them on the ballot in this election.
Karen Nuland reported that she heard of an instance where a high school student registered at school but received a voter registration card showing they were registered in a different party than they thought they had selected. Mr. Libby said that it’s possible that a data input error may have been made, but if a registrant doesn’t choose a specific party designation then they are registered as No Party Affiliation. All forms received by the SOE are scanned and saved, so that student’s registration form can be reviewed and a correction made in the party of registration if necessary.
In response to a question from Ms. Nuland about whether members of the Election Advisory Panel have access to the polls on election day, Mr. Libby said that state law prevails and EAP members would have to be registered as designated party poll watchers to have any more access to the polls than any other citizen.

In response to a question from Mr. Henry about the Supervisor’s timetable for filling his several vacancies in appointments to the Election Advisory Panel, Mr. Libby stated that Mr. Hogan has been trying to find interested parties and had made one nomination that had to be later withdrawn because the nominee could not make the time commitment.

In response to another question from Ms. Nuland about the Panel’s desire to have Supervisor Hogan attend future meetings, Mr. Libby reported that he has spoken to Mr. Hogan about the panel’s work and knows that he reads the minutes, but pressing business has prevented his attendance.

Staff was requested to draft a letter for the Chairwoman reflecting the two motions passed by the EAP at today’s meeting and conveying to the Supervisor the suggestion of Mr. Alfred in Public Comment about developing a standardized list of charges for SOE contractual services. Another letter was requested to convey to the Election Canvassing Board the motion made at the March meeting requesting logic and accuracy testing of voting machines from at least two early voting sites and the testing of all DS200s at the selected precincts.
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, June 8th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:26 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 5.13.16  5:00 p.m.
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